First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, February 19, 2023

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: Dawn Hewitt, chair; Adeline and Mike Bailey, Dave and Shari Ballantyne, Vic Elam, Chris and Kelsey Jacobs, Mark Krivchenia, Maggie Meyer, and Rebecca Phillips in the parlor. George Banziger, Ginnie McNeil, and Cindy Taylor on Zoom. 
Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:37 p.m.

Minutes of the January meeting were approved without amendment.
Earth Day plans 

Marietta community celebration - Per Dawn, Marietta Earth Day celebrations are scheduled for 10 am–1 p.m. on Saturday, April 22, 2023. Kathy Ortt is heading up the planning committee, which meets on the first Wednesdays of the months at 5 p.m. Dawn has been participating but would appreciate someone relieving her of this responsibility. Rebecca Phillips volunteered to attend the meetings. Ideas for things to include at GSC tables were discussed. Rebecca will likely have flower seeds to share, as well as the flyers about the Homegrown National Parks program. Vic Elam mentioned the restoration work and tree planting planned for the Ohio River Islands National Wildlife Refuge area on Buckley Island. Ginnie McNeil said FaCT Ohio is organizing a Day of Prayer for East Palestine, Ohio, on April 23rd, in response to the recent train derailment there and the resulting environmental contamination from toxic chemicals spill.
Earth Day service at FUUSM - Adeline Bailey reported that the Worship and Music Committee has asked GSC to present the worship service on Sunday, April 16th. (April 9 is Easter service; April 23rd is FUUSM’s Annual Meeting.) Dawn suggested Mark Krivchenia as speaker, but he has already committed for the April 2nd service. Although the GSCservice falls before the FaCT Ohio Day of Prayer, Ginnie agreed to present the reflection on the 16th on the FaCT Ohio project. Rebecca agreed to serve as Worship Associate to plan the service elements around the reflection.  Ginnie will send Rebecca the title of the reflection. Discussion of dangers and responses to the East Palestine disaster ensued, with several mentioning local news reports and opinion pieces on the situation there.

As part of GSC's work toward Earth Day, Adeline suggested that GSC host Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action on April 20th and show the film series, Current Revolution, offered by Interfaith Power and Light during Faith Climate Action Week (April 14-23). Since FUUSM is an IPL congregation, we can screen the film for our congregation/friends. The committee voted to present the film; Adeline will work on arrangements and get the date on the FUUSM calendar for use of the Social Hall. Adeline also invited GSC to attend the MOVCA presentation, "The Inflation Reduction Act: Transition to a Clean Economy," scheduled for Thursday, March 16, 2023, in the FUUSM Social Hall.

Recycling guidelines for FUUSM
Mike Bailey and Dawn Hewitt continue to work on writing up clear instructions for recycling in the FUUSM the kitchen and social hall. Dawn plans to share a draft with Mike within the next week. 
FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
FaCT Ohio's major focus is on climate change. With assistance from various faith communities, the group is establishing regional hubs to connect with and share information about the climate crisis with other congregations in their areas. Hubs are set in northeastern and southwestern Ohio regions. Ginnie asked if GSC would commit to being the hub for southeastern Ohio. Dawn said we are open to the idea and will happily accept and consider information about what responsibilities are involved with hubs.

Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects (Rebecca's report included at end of minutes.)
Pollinator Habitat - Rebecca reported that work on the habitat has halted for winter, but shrubs are budding and forbs are putting out new growth. Volunteers are caring for winter sowings for native plants that will be transplanted in spring. The habitat is now part of the Big 10 initiative being proposed for the Harmar area. They are looking to apply for a grant from AARP.
Solar bench - Mike Bailey will install the replacement router in warmer weather and will discuss access to wifi connections with city representatives. Information about how to install poster displays on the bench has not been received.

Updates on Citizens' Climate Lobby, ReImagine Appalachia, and Injection Wells 

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (02/20) at 7 p.m. via Zoom. Main topic for discussion will be the upcoming meeting with Rep. Johnson's legislative assistant, Sam Hattrup.
ReImagine Appalachia - George and ReImagine's Natalia Rudiak met with the directors of the Southeast Ohio Port Authority and  Buckeye Hills Regional Council and found areas of common ground. Both groups see ReImagine as an ally rather than against their goals. 

George also attended a webinar, “Building a Community-Based Ecosystem for Manufacturing.” He said a model for this approach is a community in the Basque region of Spain, where an economy based on cooperation, worker participation, manufacturing innovation, and renewable energy has been developed.
Injection wells - The lawsuit brought by local oil and gas producers against area disposal well operations has been dismissed, but there are plans to appeal.
Honoring Indigenous People subcommittee - Adeline said some GSC/HIP team people are participating in the course "Ecology as Scripture" currently offered by UU Ministry for Earth. Rebecca suggested that the readings for the course could be the basis for an adult discussion group at FUUSM in the future. Jane Tumas-Serna for the team recently announced that Robin Kimmerer (author of Braiding Sweetgrass) will be at Ohio University in Athens on March 30. The discussion group on Mistakes and Miracles, the 2022-23 UUA common read., will have their second meeting on Sunday, February 26, at 12:15 p.m. in the Parlor. 

Kelcey Jacobs said she has been looking into some of the programs offered by Soul Matters (https://www.soulmatterssharingcircle.com/), including discussions on a monthly theme.
Ecological Restoration Projects  - Mark Krivchenia
Mark had to leave early, but he has sent notification of plans to continue work at Middle Island on March 5th from 1​–4 p.m. The schedule for restoration work at the Broughton Nature Preserve can be found on their website (https://thebroughtonfoundation.org/).

Reimagine Marietta -  GSC attendees have received no updates since the December 2022 kickoff meeting. Vic Elam suggested checking the website for information.
Church Lady Concerns - Dawn Hewitt 
High electric bills - Dawn, Mike Bailey, and Chris Jacobs reviewed the electric bills; they are checking the thermostats in the RE building. George Banziger said we are currently billed for a higher rate of consumption, and we are required to track usage for 12 months to show reductions; Chris Jacobs said he can help with an energy system study. 
Stoves in FUUSM kitchen - Buildings and Grounds had been investigating replacing the stoves in the kitchen. Purchase of a new gas stove (or two) without safer pilot lights is proposed.
Exterior lighting - Although the lights are currently on a timer, several suggested that connecting them to a motion sensor would be more economical.
East Muskingum Park Path Sweeping Schedule
Team number and monthly assignments

1 - Chris and Kelcey jacobs - January and November

2 - Dawn Hewitt and Tim Finkel - February and August

3 - Patty Troisi and Cindy Taylor/Rebecca Phillips - March and September

4 - Dave Ballantyne and Mike Lang - April and October

5 - Jim Grecni and Debra Miller - May and July

6 - George Banziger and Darryl Ting - June and December

Sub list - Vic Elam, Maggie Meyer, Mark Krivchenia
Bank on our Future (https://bankonourfuture.org/)
Project organized by Third Act; asking people to pledge to move their money out of the four major "Dirty Banks" if significant action isn't taken in the very near future by the banks to end their fossil fuel funding. National Day of Action on March 21 with demonstrations, including people literally and symbolically closing their bank accounts and cutting up their credit cards. Athens is hosting one of the Ohio demonstrations planned for that day.

People can sign the Bank on Our future pledge on the Third Act website:
https://thirdact.org/act/bank-on-our-future-pledge/ . 

Sent by Anne Sparks, member, Third Act Ohio 
The meeting was adjourned at 1:55pm 

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, March 19, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: February 19, 2023, GSC Meeting
Reports for Green Sanctuary Meeting – February 19, 2023
Citizens Climate Lobby.  
Our next chapter meeting is February 20 at 7 p.m. via Zoom. Members from the Youngstown chapter will be joining us. We’ll be strategizing our February 23 meeting with Congressman Bill Johnson’s Legislative Director, Sam Hattrup, and how to deal with Johnson in light of his assignment as chairman of the Subcommittee on Energy, Manufacturing, and Critical Minerals. 
ReImagine Appalachia.  

On January 24 Natalia Rudiak, who serves as the liaison for ReImagine Appalachia with local government, and I met via Zoom with Jesse Roush, Executive Director of the Southeast Ohio Port Authority to discuss economic development (in the context of building the region around renewable energy). Although he has a background in the oil & gas business, he was receptive to ideas about repurposing two coal-fired power plants in the region for uses other than fossil-fuel industries.

On January 31 Natalia and I met via Zoom with Sam Miller and her colleague, Chasity Schmelzenbach of Buckeye Hills Regional Council. Ms. Miller is responsible for economic development at that agency. Buckeye Hills is interested in job training for new positions in the changing economy and building economic resilience in the region. Both of these directors (SEOPO and Buckeye Hills) asked to be put on Natalia’s mail list for future contact and discussion. 

On February 9 I attended a webinar sponsored by RA, entitled, “Building a Community-Based Ecosystem for Manufacturing.”  Discussants from around the country talked about  the importance of building a new manufacturing economy around environmental products and renewable energy which would involve union labor, collaboration, an education pipeline. A model for this approach is the Mondragon community in the Basque region of Spain, which bears some similarity to the Appalachian region of the U.S. In that area an economy based on cooperation, worker participation, manufacturing innovation, and renewable energy has been developed.

 Injection Wells. 

Bob Lane informed me that the lawsuit brought by the law firm Bordas and Bordas on his (other producers’) behalf has been dismissed by the judge from Perry County who was hearing this case. This decision is being appealed.

George Banziger

CITF Project Report - February 2023
Solar Bench
The original router did not work. After Mike Bailey and I had repeated communications with Engo and the city, a new router arrived and the necessary tools located in a city office. Mike may have an update.
Pollinator Habitat
• Work on the habitat has halted for the winter, but the shrubs are budding, and some of the forbs are putting out new growth.

• Several volunteers are overseeing jugs of native seeds to add to the plantings in spring.

• We have informal agreement from the city to create a paved access path from the current Harmar river trail and to replace the deteriorating staircase.

• Geoff Schenkel has sketched an informal design for the path and other improvements to include bench placement and creation of a gateway arch.

• I am meeting as part of a neighborhood initiatives group on Feb. 26 to discuss how to connect various Harmar area projects. We will be applying for an AARP Community Challenge grant but have yet to determine the final ask. Habitat improvements will be part of the grant.

• Two people recently signed up as habitat volunteers via the Facebook page.

• We will need at least one workday to cut down old stems and remove any returning invasive species.

• Bermuda grass has invaded the shrub area and the area designated for the heritage garden. We will need to treat with an approved herbicide unless a team wishes to undertake frequent (perhaps weekly) removal. This is a species the city has planted along sidewalks and streets.

- Rebecca Phillips
